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Chairperson

Members of the Select Committee on Trade and International Relations

Ladies and gentlemen

1. We are a consumer organisation that is dedicated to the promotion and protection of consumer rights and interests in our country. We work to assert and defend the rights of consumers as stated in the United Nations Guidelines for Consumer Protection of 1985 (and as amended in 1999) and the Consumer Protection Act of our country. 
2. Our role is to educate consumers about their rights and responsibilities, lobby on consumer issues, speak out on range of challenges that consumers – especially lower income earners – face in their daily lives.
3. We are affiliates of Consumers International (CI), a federation of over 260 consumer organisations in more than 120 countries. 
4. We welcome the opportunity to provide the Select Committee with our views on the matter of credit amnesty. 
5. Our only regret is that this public hearing – on such an important matter – was organised at short notice. As a result, we were unable to consult our supporters and give them an opportunity to provide their input. There are simply too many problems that our consumers are confronted with when dealing with the credit bureaus, the credit grantors and the courts of this country.
6. As this is such an important and emotional matter for many consumers in this country, we strongly believe that consultations on credit amnesty should not be rushed and should involve all stakeholders. The outcome of this process should definitely be better than the results that were achieved as a result of the once-off amnesty that was passed in 2007. Our consumers must be able to exercise their right to responsible and affordable credit.

7. We also feel strongly that both government and the credit industry should be able to share with us the lessons that were learnt during the 2007 amnesty. In fact, for the proposed amnesty to have a positive impact on the economy of the country and not to undermine the rights of consumers, it is imperative that a comprehensive impact assessment of such an initiative be conducted without delay. If this is not done, we face the risk of yet again introducing a programme that will not be able to effectively address one of the burning issues facing consumers in South Africa.

8. We all know that the debt counselling programme has been beset by many problems since its inception. To this day, our office continues to receive numerous complaints from consumers about the debt review process. These complaints are filed in the main by consumers under debt review who have little or no financial education or knowledge of the law and have no means to acquire proper legal representation. What will be the fate of consumers under debt review once the new amnesty is introduced? 

9. Another thorny issue is the one of late payment to small and medium businesses that has resulted in the blacklistings of thousands of our consumers.  Small business development in our country is constantly undermined by an entrenched culture of late payment. As we pointed out in our submission to the Policy Board of the Treasury way back in 2005, late payment has proved to be a regular killer of small and medium businesses in our country. Without resolving this matter, thousands of our consumers will continue to be blacklisted, to lose their jobs, property and etc. 
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